

ABBREVIATIONS

AIDS - Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome

ART - Antiretroviral Treatment

ATS - Anonymous Test Site

GBQ - Gay, Bisexual and Queer/Questioning

GPs - **General Practitioners**

HAART - Highly Active Antiretroviral Treatment

HIV - Human Immunodeficiency Virus

HIVST - Human Immunodeficiency Virus Self Testing

HSM - Heterosexual Male

IVDU - Intravenous Drug User

LGBTQ - Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender & Queer Questioning

MSM - Men who have Sex with Men

NACP - National AIDS Control Programme

PEP - Post Exposure Prophylaxis

PLHIV - Persons Living with HIV

PLWHA - Persons Living with HIV/AIDS

PrEP - Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis

PUDs - Person Who Use Drugs

SNEF - Singapore National Employer Federation

STI - Sexually Transmitted Infections

UNAIDS - The Joint United Nations Programme on HIV and AIDS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	4
Introduction	10
Key Population:	14
High Risk Heterosexual Men	14
Men Who Have Sex With Men	18
Hidden Population:	22
Transgender Persons	22
Unregulated Sex Workers	26
Persons Who Use Drugs (PUDs)	30
Population Segment: Late Presenters	34
Tackling HIV-related Stigma and Discrimi	nation 38
The Community Workforce:	
General Practitioners and Community Groups	
Providing Services to Affected Populations	
Normalising and Scaling-up the use Of Pr	rEP 46
Monitoring and Evaluation of HIV Prevention Programmes 48	
Acknowledgments	52





EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

HIV/AIDS has been one of the most devastating and challenging public health issues in modern times. The first cases of HIV infection in Singapore were reported in 1985. As in many other countries at that time, Singapore had no ready response to this new fatal disease that was affecting increasing numbers of persons, and which had no obvious cause or treatment. With a paucity of information, the public response was one of fear and ignorance leading to shunning and stigmatizing individuals and groups infected and affected by HIV. As a response, the government set up the Advisory Committee on AIDS that formulated the National AIDS Control Programme (NACP) which was a multi-pronged approach to control AIDS. However, with little experience and knowledge of sexuality, sexual behaviours and attitudes, the programme was unable to reach vulnerable communities and individuals effectively and quickly with information and services that were needed and the number of HIV-positive cases in Singapore continued to rise. Key populations such as men-who-have-sex-with-men (MSM), sex workers, and clients of sex workers were infected disproportionately. This lacuna prompted a small group of concerned citizens to set up Action for AIDS (AfA) in 1988 to tackle HIV and AIDS in Singapore. AfA quickly rolled out several initiatives including educational outreach for groups at greatest risk of contracting HIV, anonymous HIV testing, linkage to care, financial subsidies for persons living with HIV (PLHIV) and advocacy for persons infected and affected by HIV among others.

The AIDS movement globally and in Singapore is one of activism and community mobilization, with close collaboration between scientists, physicians, advocates, PLHIVs and affected communities that catalysed investments and advances in HIV prevention and management. Today HIV infection can be managed as a chronic condition. Over the past 10 years, more people infected with HIV have started to receive antiretroviral treatment. The rates of new HIV infections have slowed and the number of people dying of AIDS related causes each year has decreased.

Though these achievements must be lauded, nevertheless new infections continue to occur globally. In Singapore, in 2017, 434 persons were diagnosed with HIV. 96% of infections were contracted through sexual intercourse, 93% were males, 50% were homosexuals, 10% bisexuals and 36% heterosexuals. More heterosexuals are diagnosed in late stages compared to homosexuals/bisexuals and more homosexuals/ bisexuals (33%) had their HIV infection detected via voluntary testing compared to heterosexuals (8%) [1].

Given the advances that have been made in HIV prevention and treatment we have never been in a better situation than now to stop new infections and every effort should be made to do so. Towards this end, in 2014, the Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) announced its ambitious treatment target to end AIDS as a major public health epidemic by

2030 [2]. To achieve this, countries were asked to work towards the goal of "90-90-90" by the year 2020. This means that 90% of people living with HIV should know their HIV status; 90% of those who know their HIV-positive status should be on treatment; and 90% of people on treatment should have suppressed viral loads. When these 3 targets are achieved globally; it is estimated that at least 73% of all people living with HIV globally will be virally suppressed. Modelling exercises predict that achieving these targets by 2020 will enable the world to end AIDS as a major global health issue by 2030.

HIV experts are unanimous in their view that though HIV treatment is a critical tool towards ending the AIDS epidemic, it alone will not be enough to prevent new infections. While taking action to maximize the prevention effects of HIV treatment, urgent efforts are similarly needed to scale up other core prevention strategies especially at a time when the impact of efforts to prevent HIV have plateaued and condom use for anal intercourse among MSM remain at around 50 to 60% despite best efforts. This is due to many reasons for example safer sex and condom fatigue, AIDS fatigue and most importantly the changing sexual landscape in the era of the Internet and mobile apps. In the midst of these realities, globally, several cities have adopted plans to reduce/eliminate HIV by scaling-up both HIV prevention and treatment initiatives simultaneously.

The Fast Track Cities Initiative [3] [4] was launched in Paris on World AIDS Day in 2014. Today, more than 70 cities around the world have signed the Paris Declaration on Fast-Track Cities Ending AIDS, engaging political leadership, affected communities, civil society, city health officials, clinical and service providers, and other stakeholders to accelerate their local AIDS responses. Cities with clear commitment towards fighting HIV include Amsterdam, Paris and San Francisco. They have taken a leadership role to share their experiences and strategies to end HIV

transmission. Many cities are now recording significant reductions not only in the number of cases of AIDS, but also in the number of new HIV infections.

Cities that have joined this movement have put in place effective partnerships between government, community, and local health departments. Their programmes have clear objectives and measurable targets to ensure HIV services and resources are optimally utilized and directed towards those most in need, have the greatest impact, are the most cost-effective, and have the goal of not only preventing HIV-infected persons from developing AIDS, but also stopping HIV transmission altogether.

Singapore with its small and highly literate population, world class healthcare system and relatively well funded HIV programme is in a good position to join the ranks of cities that can end the HIV epidemic by 2030.

It is to this end that a group of interested persons began initial discussions on drafting a Community Blueprint to End HIV transmission in Singapore. Drawing inspiration from a similar blueprint produced by the Australian Federation of AIDS Organisations (AFAO); AfA had discussions with AFAO on the process and research that went into the development of their blueprint including the cost calculations and modelling for resource needs and number of infections averted as a result. Subsequently, in April 2018, AfA with Ministry of Health's facilitation, convened key stakeholders to have a discussion on developing a blueprint for Singapore to end HIV. The meeting attendees included representatives from AfA, the Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, and

healthcare workers from all the major hospitals providing HIV services in Singapore. At the meeting there was widespread support for the development of the blueprint.

The next step in the development of the blueprint was to bring key community groups together to get their buy-in to lead and develop specific sections of the blueprint. This was achieved in June 2018 at a meeting attended by over 60 individuals representing 30 Organisations. The meeting was significant as it led to an agreement on the development of the community sections of the blueprint to end HIV in Singapore. It was agreed that the blueprint would have ten thematic areas reflecting the realities of Singapore and each area would be led by a lead focal Organisation supported by a team representative of individual interests and Organisations. Individuals volunteered themselves to lead and co-lead the writing of specific thematic areas aligned to their Organisational priorities.

Following months of deliberations and drafting of the sections, the thematic leads came together at the 11th Singapore AIDS Conference in December 2018 and presented their respective sections of the blueprint. The blueprint thereafter went through several iterations and edits and has now been woven into its current form.

The community blueprint focuses on the following themes:

- Populations affected by HIV:
 - ❖ Key populations in Singapore, namely Heterosexual men with multiple partners and Men who have sex with Men (MSM);
 - Hidden populations comprising of Unregulated sex workers, Transgender Persons, and Persons who use drugs (PUDs)
- Late Presenters

- ❖ Tackling HIV Related Stigma and Discrimination
- The Community Workforce: General Practitioners and Community Groups Providing HIV Services to Affected Populations
- ❖ Normalizing and Scaling up the use of PrEP (HIV Pre-exposure prophylaxis)
- Monitoring & Evaluation of HIV Prevention Programmes

The blueprint examines the current state of the epidemic in detail and the populations most affected by it including MSM, high risk heterosexual males, sex workers, transgender and persons who use drugs. It reviews the estimated size of each of the population segments at risk of HIV infection and the reach of current services. It further assesses existing programmes, estimates the gaps including other strategies and programmes required to broaden reach and the additional resources that will be needed to close the gap. Additionally, it examines the group of late presenters to understand more deeply why they presented late and recommend ways to increase reach and effectiveness of educational and testing programmes.

Stigma is a key barrier to both HIV prevention and treatment with PLHIVs having to deal with stigma and the ensuing discrimination at multiple levels (relationships, education and employment among others). The section on tackling stigma and discrimination in the blueprint underlines many of the issues, including structural factors that perpetuate stigma and strategies that are needed to educate, raise awareness and create a protective environment for PLHIVs in addition to building their resilience. It also discusses stigma reduction strategies across all levels including updating laws and policies that are more reflective of scientific advances.

The blueprint also examines ways to scale up the use of PrEP for those at highest risk of HIV infection. Cities like Seattle, San Francisco, London and Sydney that have all introduced PrEP programmes have registered significant declines in HIV notifications, and Singapore can achieve the same. For this we need to strengthen the workforce needed, both clinical and community-based and address issues of accessibility.

The community blueprint finally ends with a chapter on Monitoring and Evaluating HIV programmes and the requirements for a robust national M&E framework to measure programme outcomes and impact. There are two other key pieces which are currently being worked on and will subsequently be integrated into the blueprint. One is to estimate by mathematical modelling the number of HIV infections that could be averted if we can improve prevention programmes by increasing condom use and scaling up PrEP. The other is to calculate the savings for each of these infections averted, based on present-day costs of treatment and care, on a per annum and lifetime basis.

The community blueprint is a roadmap on what communities delivering HIV programmes and services feel needs to be done to end HIV in Singapore. It is envisioned to be a living document to be updated and refreshed as new information and strategies become available.

- Ministry of Health Singapore. (2018). Update on the HIV/AIDS situation in Singapore 2017 (June 2018). Retrieved from https://www.moh. gov.sg/resources-statistics/infectious-diseasestatistics/hiv-stats/update-on-the-hiv-aidssituation-in-singapore-2017-(june-2018)
- UNAIDS. (2014). 90-90-90 An ambitious treatment target to help end the AIDS epidemic. Retrieved from http://www.unaids. org/sites/default/files/media_asset/90-90-90_ en_0.pdf.
- 3. International Association of Providers of AIDS Care. (2019). Fast Track Cities. Retrieved from https://www.iapac.org/fast-track-cities/
- International Association of Providers of AIDS Care. (2019). Fast-Track Cities Global Web Portal. Retrieved from http://www.fasttrackcities.org/





INTRODUCTION

Singapore has come a long way since the first case of HIV was reported in 1985. The number of reported cases of HIV among Singapore residents rose from two in 1985 to 456 in 2008. Since 2008 the number of newly reported HIV cases in Singapore has stabilised at about 450 per year. The number of people living with HIV (PLHIV) in Singapore as of 2017 is 6022, and 1960 died from the disease between 1985 and 2017 [1]. The notification rate of HIV among Singapore residents reached its peak in 2007, with a gradual decline thereafter. However, 434 cases were notified in 2017 [2], an increase from 408 cases the previous year. About two thirds (60%) were attributed to homosexual/bisexual transmission, and only one third (33.0%) of these cases were diagnosed through voluntary HIV testing [3].

The National AIDS Control Programme which began in 1985 along with non-governmental organisations such as Action for AIDS (AfA) which was formed in 1988, have been successful in moderating the spread of the epidemic through education, counselling and improving access to testing and treatment services. The time is now ripe to embark on the next stage which is to eliminate new HIV infections in Singapore. This is in tandem with UNAIDS goal of eradicating the AIDS epidemic by 2030. As a crucial step towards achieving this goal, UNAIDS launched the 90-90-90 target in 2014 which aims to diagnose 90% of all HIV positive people, provide anti-retroviral therapy to 90% of those diagnosed, and achieve viral suppression for 90% of those treated by 2020.

As has been demonstrated in many countries which are on target towards achieving the 90-90-90 goals such as Australia, Netherlands, Denmark and Botswana; the community plays a vital role in reducing HIV transmission rates. By community we include all those who have a stake in the HIV response including PLHIV, HIV community Organisations, clinicians, researchers, social service workers and advocates. The community is critical in ensuring the effectiveness and sustainability of the response to the HIV epidemic; they fulfil a range of functions including identifying at-risk individuals, linking them to prevention education and testing facilities, facilitating social support groups and ensuring that PLHIV have access to and stay on their treatment. In addition, they mitigate the stigma and discrimination associated with HIV through public outreach and education initiatives.

This community blueprint identifies and analyses (i) key HIV-related issues faced by target population groups, (ii) proposes mitigating measures and solutions needed to address the issues identified and (iii) resources needed to achieve the desired outcomes. The target populations include:

- ❖ Key Populations: High risk heterosexual men with multiple partners and Men who have sex with men
- Hidden Populations: Unregulated Sex Workers, Persons who use Drugs and Transgender Persons
- Late Presenters

In addition, issues and challenges related to (i) combating stigma and discrimination associated with HIV and AIDS, (ii) prevention technologies such as PrEP (iii) the community workforce including General Practitioners and community groups providing services to affected populations and (iv) monitoring and evaluation efforts that are needed to analyse the effectiveness of HIV prevention programmes are also analysed with some recommendations.

Key populations at risk of acquiring and transmitting HIV and STIs in Singapore

Based on surveillance data, research studies and discussion among local HIV experts, key populations at higher risk for acquiring and transmitting HIV and STIs include men who have sex with men (n = 210,000) [4], heterosexual men engaging in casual (n = 288,155) [5] and paid sex (n = 72,000) [4] and indirect sex workers such as female entertainment workers (n = 4,200) [4]. The population size for each group was estimated using the network scale up approach [4]. These are the priority groups for intervention.

Men who have sex with men (MSM)

The number of HIV cases diagnosed among MSM has increased from 247 in 2013 to 262 in 2017. Their HIV prevalence was estimated to be 67-fold higher than that in the general population (8% vs 0.12%) ^[6]. Risk behaviours include having multiple partners and low condom use which was found to be associated with low perceived risk, chem sex, condom messaging fatigue and psychosocial issues with gay identity. These risk behaviours are also influenced by structural factors such as difficulty in accessing sexual health education, social and health services because of criminalization of MSM in Singapore.

Heterosexual men engaging in casual or paid sex

The percentage of heterosexual Singapore residents engaging in commercial and/or casual sexual exposures has increased, with the predominant increase in casual sex (2.1%)

in 1989 vs 22.5% in 2007) [5]. Further, condom use is much lower for casual sex than for commercial sex (15.7% vs. 68.2%) [7]. This is of concern because female casual partners are cited much more frequently than female sex workers as primary contacts of STIs in Singapore. Other factors that are reported for no condom use included reduced pleasure, nonavailability of condoms, alcohol influence at the time of sex and low perceived risk with casual partners. In addition, HIV testing rate among them was low. Only one third had undergone voluntary HIV testing in the past year which is much lower than the 66% rate reported among MSM. Moreover, about half (45%) of HIV cases were detected in the late-stage HIV infection [1]. The top reasons for not going for HIV testing were self-reported low perceived risk and stigma.

Hidden Populations

Indirect sex workers

Sex work can be classified as direct or indirect. Direct sex workers are typically those who define themselves as sex workers and are regulated in Singapore. Indirect sex workers are those who do not openly identify themselves as sex workers and are not regulated. The latter come under hidden populations due to the difficulty to reach them with HIV information and services.

A study found that sex work has shifted from brothels to entertainment establishments with more than three quarters of the latter providing sexual services. About half of the female entertainment workers sold sex and one quarter engaged in casual sex. Condom use was found to be very low with casual sex (23%) as compared with paid sex (52%) [8]. Only one quarter had ever undergone screening for STIs. These risk factors could be attributed to the lack of education, screening and treatment services targeting them because of criminalization of sex work in entertainment establishments.

Persons who use Drugs (PUDs)

There is lack of research in Singapore to estimate the number of persons who use drugs due to stringent laws around drug use. While the incidence of HIV infection declined globally by 22% between 2011 and 2017, HIV infections among people who inject drugs appear to be rising [9]. Although the incidence of HIV transmission among injecting drug users remain low in Singapore; sexualized substance use or chem sex is a major issue especially among gay, bisexual and other MSM which increases their risk of HIV and STIs. Substance use is also associated with poor adherence to treatment regimens increasing the risk of HIV transmission.

Transgender Persons

Transgender is an umbrella term used to describe people whose gender identity differs from the sex they were assigned at birth. Transgender persons face social and legal exclusion, economic vulnerability, and are at an increased risk of experiencing violence. HIV-related stigma along with transphobia create barriers to the access of HIV services by transgender people. Though at increased risk of HIV infection, prevalence of HIV among the transgender population remains low in Singapore.

- Ministry of Health Singapore. (2018). Update on the HIV/AIDS situation in Singapore 2017 (June 2018). Retrieved from https://www.moh. gov.sg/resources-statistics/infectious-diseasestatistics/hiv-stats/update-on-the-hiv-aidssituation-in-singapore-2017-(june-2018)
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- Teo, A. K. J., Prem, K., Chen, M. I. C., Roellin, A., Wong, M. L., La, H. H., & Cook, A. R. (2019). Estimating the size of key populations for HIV in Singapore using the network scale-up method. Sexually Transmitted Infections. sextrans-2018-053747. doi:10.1136/ sextrans-2018-053747.
- Foo, L. L. (2011). Sexual risk behaviour and condom use: A study among heterosexuals in the general population of Singapore [PhD thesis]. Singapore: National University of Singapore; 2011. Retrieved from https:// scholarbank.nus.edu.sg/handle/10635/27912
- 6. Study by AfA, 2016 (personal communication)
- 7. Wong, M. L., Koh, T. T., Tjahjadi, S., & Govender, M. (2014). Men seeking sex online practise riskier sexual behaviours than men frequenting brothels: survey findings from Singapore. Sexually Transmitted Infections. 90(5), 401-407. doi:10.1136/sextrans-2013-051366.
- 8. Wong, M.-L., Chan, R., Tan, H. H., Yong, E., Lee, L., Cutter, J., . . . Koh, D. (2012). Sex work and risky sexual behaviors among foreign entertainment workers in urban Singapore: findings from Mystery Client Survey. Journal of Urban Health: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine, 89(6), 1031-1044. doi:10.1007/s11524-012-9723-5
- UNAIDS. (2018). Global HIV & AIDS statistics
 — 2018 fact sheet. Retrieved from http://www.unaids.org/en/resources/fact-sheet



KEY POPULATION:

HIGH RISK HETEROSEXUAL MEN



Objective

To broaden the reach and strengthen the effectiveness of HIV prevention, testing and treatment education among heterosexual men who engage in casual and/or paid sex.



Current Issues and Challenges

1. Inadequate reach

❖ The estimated number of high-risk heterosexual men in Singapore is 360,155. This comprises heterosexual men who engage in casual sex (n = 288,155)^[1] and paid sex (n = 72,000)^[2]. Of these, only approximately 25% have received HIV prevention information and services provided by AfA^[3].

2. Inconsistent condom use

- ❖ Approximately 48% of HIV cases in heterosexual males were acquired through sexual contact with sex workers [4].
- ❖ Inconsistent condom use continues to be a common occurrence among heterosexual males engaging in both casual and paid sex.
 - ❖ Mature clients of sex workers, particularly those who experience erectile dysfunction, commonly avoid using condoms as it is perceived to interfere with sexual function and are often willing to pay more for unprotected sex ^[5].

- ❖ Inconsistent condom use has also been recorded among sexually active adolescent heterosexual males aged between 10 and 19 years who engage with sex workers ^[6].
- ❖ Inconsistent condom use has also been recorded among heterosexual male patrons of entertainment establishments such as karaoke lounges, bars, pubs, nightclubs, discotheques and massage parlours. Male clients who patronise entertainment establishments are typically younger, more likely to be single, and more educated and affluent than men who patronise brothels. However, rates of condom use are consistently lower for patrons of entertainment establishments [7].

3. Low uptake of voluntary testing

- ❖ In 2017, only 8% of heterosexuals newly diagnosed with HIV, were through voluntary testing compared to 64% who were diagnosed through medical care. Lack of knowledge on HIV transmission and treatment availability along with the stigma associated with HIV are major barriers to testing. Associated with this, MOH data from 2017 also indicates that there has been an increase in the number of late-stage HIV infections among heterosexual men in Singapore rising from 43.2% in 2012 to 65.6% in 2017 [4].
- ❖ The data also indicated that the percentage of late stage HIV infection was higher among those with the following characteristics: education levels of 'O' Level

- and below, blue collar workers, unemployed, those without prior HIV test, those with sex worker social escorts as sexual partners [4].
- ❖ This is attested by AfA's own survey results where many at risk clients of sex workers are older, and justify their lack of testing by their age, i.e. it is alright to have HIV since they are already old, and hence there is no need for testing.

4. HIV and Travellers

- ❖ Travel is a recognised risk factor in the spread of HIV and sexually transmitted infections ("STIs"). Away from the routine and any restrictions associated with a home environment, travellers (whether or not the objective of the travel was for sex only, business or otherwise) may be more easily enticed to engage in high risk sexual activity which they might not have engaged in were they to be in their home environment.
- ❖ In 2017, of the 155 new HIV cases among heterosexual males, approximately 50% reported to have had engaged in high risk behaviours both in Singapore and overseas [4].

Proposed Activities

1. Expansion of educational and awareness raising initiatives

- ❖ To broaden the reach of educational and awareness initiatives targeted at high-risk heterosexual males from the current 25% HIV awareness and testing rate to at least 60% over the next three years by adopting the following measures:
 - ❖ Continue existing HIV prevention programmes to raise general awareness about the modes of HIV transmission, the availability of PrEP and the purpose of early diagnosis and treatment and consider leveraging on popular digital platforms such as Facebook, YouTube and WhatsApp for broader reach.

- ❖ Target outreach initiatives at entertainment establishments, coffee shops at Singapore's red-light districts, Getai events during the seventh month and travel departure points such as ferry terminals and coach stations.
- Expand condom messaging to consider issues of erectile dysfunction among older clients of sex workers.
- Create appropriate educational programmes for out-of-school and at-risk adolescents and young people.
- ❖ Launch a campaign focusing on blue collar workers to raise awareness about HIV transmission, prevention and testing.
- ❖ Partner with other sexual healthcare service providers in the region to develop a network that can be accessed by clients and HIV patients who travel overseas. This would facilitate referrals, clinical support (access to PEP and PrEP, for example) and potential public health interventions at a regional level where required.

2. Increase uptake of HIV voluntary testing and counselling

- ❖ To end HIV, voluntary testing rates among heterosexual men must be increased and strategies to promote testing will need commitment and support. The proposed activities to achieve this include:
 - Increase accessibility to HIV testing services through more anonymous on-site testing programmes.
 - ❖ Use communication channels such as targeted radio-shows, TV commercials and on-line platforms to promote anonymous HIV testing and communicate the importance and benefits of early diagnosis and treatment.
 - ❖ Where possible, provide complimentary or subsidised HIV testing.

- ❖ Undertake efforts to destigmatise HIV and promote testing through national campaigns that highlight biomedical advances in HIV treatment (see section titled "Tackling HIV-Related Stigma and Discrimination").
- Promote voluntary HIV counselling and testing at workplaces and higher educational institutions to normalise HIV testing.



The proposed activities described above will help to target high-risk heterosexual men and lower new HIV infection rates among them. In turn, this is likely to reduce the burden on the healthcare system and healthcare costs, and indirectly contribute to better healthcare available to PLHIV.

- Foo, L. L. (2011). Sexual risk behaviour and condom use: A study among heterosexuals in the general population of Singapore [PhD thesis]. Singapore: National University of Singapore; 2011. Retrieved from https:// scholarbank.nus.edu.sg/handle/10635/27912
- Teo, A. K. J., Prem, K., Chen, M. I. C., Roellin, A., Wong, M. L., La, H. H., & Cook, A. R. (2019). Estimating the size of key populations for HIV in Singapore using the network scale-up method. Sexually Transmitted Infections, sextrans-2018-053747. doi:10.1136/ sextrans-2018-053747.
- 3. Action for AIDS Singapore. (2017). HSO Programme KPI outreach deliverables. Singapore.
- 4. Data provided by Ministry of Health
- Jones, S. G., Fenkl, E. A., Patsdaughter, C. A., & Chadwell, K. (2013). Condom Attitudes of Heterosexual Men Ages 50 and Older Using Prescribed Drugs (Viagra, Cialis, Levitra) to Treat Erectile Dysfunction. American journal of men's health, 7(6), 504-515. doi:10.1177/1557988313486172
- 6. Ng, J. Y. S., & Wong, M.-L. (2016).

 Determinants of Heterosexual Adolescents
 Having Sex with Female Sex Workers in
 Singapore. PLoS One, 11(1), e0147110.
 doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0147110
- 7. Lim, R. B. T., Wong, M. L., Tan, P. H., & Govender, M. J. B. P. H. (2015). Heterosexual men who patronise entertainment establishments versus brothels in an Asian urban setting which group practises riskier sexual behaviours? BMC Public Health, 15(1), 777. doi:10.1186/s12889-015-2132-4



KEY POPULATION:

MEN WHO HAVE **SEX WITH MEN**



Objective

To broaden the reach and strengthen the effectiveness of HIV prevention, testing and treatment education among Men who have Sex with Men (MSM).



Current Issues and Challenges

- 1. A disproportionate number of MSM are infected by HIV in Singapore
 - According to data from the Ministry of Health, Gay, Bisexual and Queer Men made up 60% of new infections in 2017 [1].
 - Current intervention efforts are reaching only 30% of the estimated 210,000 MSMs in Singapore [2] [3]. This is based on HIV programmes and services delivered by AfA and accessed by MSM on a yearly basis [2].
 - MSM under the age of 30 made up more than 30% of new HIV infections over the last 3 years [4].
 - ❖ In 2017, of all MSM diagnosed with HIV, 33% were diagnosed through voluntary HIV testing [4].
- 2. Consistent condom use remains low among MSM
 - Data from the DSC Clinic shows that of the 1929 MSM patients, 30% reported having condom-less anal sex and 33% had

bacterial STIs [5]. This points to the need to redouble efforts to promote condom use and to diversify prevention strategies, especially for those engaging in high risk behaviours.

- 3. The demand for PrEP and PEP among the local MSM population is substantially underserved by current resources available in the country [6]
 - The uptake of PrEP at official institutions (DSC, TTSH and NUH) has been very low due to the high cost of medication and poor awareness of available services locally [7].
 - According to research, MSMs are accessing PrEP overseas or online, often at a lower cost and without proper screening procedure or guidance [8].
 - Out of the 121 PrEP users who accessed AfA's anonymous test site in 2018, 59 (49%) reported engaging in unprotected anal sex during the last 6 months [2].
 - Low awareness of PEP among at-risk MSM also continues to be a contributing factor to HIV infection rates [9].
- 4. HIV and MSM Travellers
 - ❖ In 2017, according to MOH, 60% of MSM diagnosed with HIV were likely to have acquired the infection locally. Where travel risk is cited as source of infection, risk activities are often in South East Asian countries [4].

5. HIV-related stigma and discrimination among the MSM population

- ❖ MSM who have experienced stigma and discrimination due to societal prejudice, internalised homophobia and rejection often do not access available healthcare services [10].
- ❖ The criminalisation of sex between men in Singapore also perpetuates stigma and discrimination against MSM, and acts as a deterrant to MSM accessing HIV healthcare services. This is further compounded by a lack of safe spaces for MSM both online and offline to access accurate information and services.

Proposed Activities

1. Increase reach and coverage from 30% to 60% of the MSM population over 3 Years

- Expand existing educational outreach efforts and develop new content targeted at the MSM population to keep materials current and relevant.
- ❖ Develop evidence-informed communication package with healthcare and research specialists to strengthen the impact of HIV prevention and testing campaigns.
- Use digital media platforms (for example, online dating applications and social media accounts) that are popular among the MSM community to disseminate information about HIV prevention, testing and treatment.

2. Improve voluntary testing uptake and condom use

- ❖ Increase the proportion of MSM diagnosed through voluntary testing from the current 33% to 60% over the next three years. To achieve this, there should be community-led clinics for the provision of sexual and mental health services (for example, HIV prevention counselling and testing)
- Increase condom use for anal sex from 39% to 50% over the next three years

by adapting and promoting simple risk assessment tools such as the U.S CDC HIV Risk Estimator / Reduction Calculator [11].

3. Increase PrEP Adoption Rate and PEP Awareness

- PrEP is an evidence-based prevention tool that has the potential to break the cycle of HIV transmission among MSMs.
- ❖ To end HIV, there should be ready and affordable access to PrEP for MSMs.
 - Address high costs:
 - » The patented drug used for PrEP,
 Truvada, is available but it is prohibitively
 expensive for most. The registration of
 two existing generic versions, which are
 significantly more affordable compared
 to Truvada, will dramatically lower the
 cost barrier for users and encourage
 uptake, but is currently not permitted as
 the patent for Truvada is still valid.
 - » Towards this end, overseas and online PrEP suppliers should be actively engaged so international guidelines can be adopted to ensure proper screening and safety standards.

4. Encouraging and normalising the use of PrEP among MSMs

Consider working with a programme sponsor to initiate pilot PrEP trials for highrisk MSMs and young MSMs.

Also see section titled "Normalising and Scaling-Up the Use of PrEP".



The proposed activities described above will help to target the at-risk MSM population and lower new HIV infection rates among them. A decrease in prevalence of undiagnosed HIV infection and the pool of untreated HIV infections will reduce health care costs. Further early diagnosis will improve the quality of life for PLHIVs.

References

- Ministry of Health. (2017). Retrieved from: https://www.moh.gov.sg/resources-statistics/ infectious-disease-statistics/hiv-stats/updateon-the-hiv-aids-situation-in-singapore-2017-(june-2018)
- Action for AIDS Singapore. (2017). Annual Report. Singapore: Singapore. https://afa.org.sg/portfolio-item/annual-reportfinancial-statement-2017/
- Teo, A. K. J., Prem, K., Chen, M. I. C., Roellin, A., Wong, M. L., La, H. H., & Cook, A. R. (2019). Estimating the size of key populations for HIV in Singapore using the network scale-up method. Sexually Transmitted Infections, sextrans-2018-053747. doi:10.1136/ sextrans-2018-053747.
- 4. Data provided by Ministry of Health.
- DSC MSM data MSM with bacterial STI 642 unique individuals with bacterial STIs 1929 HIV negative/unknown MSM seen 642/1929 x 100 = 33%
 - Condom-less anal sex 593/1929 x 100 = 31%
- 6. SP Round 8 High-Risk Population Size Estimate https://afa.org.sg/portfolio-item/msmoutreach-hiv-testing-project-round-8/ 1245 HIV negative MSM

Condom-less anal sex with casual partners $333/852 \times 100 = 39\%$

Used party drugs (e.g. ice/ecstasy/ketamine/ GHB) in the last year 210/1245 x 100 = 17%

- 7. Yeo, B. (2018). PrEP in Singapore. 11th Singapore AIDS Conference, Dec 2018: Singapore.
- 8. Tan, R. K. J., Teo, A. K. J., Kaur, N., Harrison-Quintana, J., Chen, M. I., & Wong, C. S. (2018). Cost and anonymity as factors for the effective implementation of pre-exposure prophylaxis: an observational study among gay, bisexual and other men who have sex with men in Singapore. Sexual Health, doi:https://doi.org/10.1071/SH18059
- Action for AIDS Singapore. (2016). Action for AIDS Seroprevalence Study. https://afa.org.sg/portfolio-item/msmoutreach-hiv-testing-project-round-8/
- 10. Chua L. J., S. D., Tan R. K. J., Jie, K. W. (2017). Decriminalisation of Same-sex Relations and Social Attitudes: An Empirical Study of Singapore. Hong Kong Law Journal, 47(3), 793-824.
- 11. US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2017). HIV Risk Reduction Tool. Retrieved from HIV Risk Reduction Tool: https://wwwn.cdc.gov/hivrisk/index.html



HIDDEN POPULATION:

TRANSGENDER PERSONS



Increase access to HIV prevention and testing, for the transgender population.



Current Issues and Challenges

There are currently no targeted HIV programmes for the Transgender Persons [1].

1. Limited research and knowledge about the diversity and needs of the transgender community

- Transgender is an umbrella term used to describe people whose gender identity differs from the sex they were assigned at birth [2]. The community is very diverse, including transgender men and women, both pre and post gender reassignment procedures, and gender queer people. With this diversity, there is an even wider diversity in sexual behaviour and sexual organs that differ from cisgender people. Transgender people can be exposed to HIV through unconventional routes, making it difficult to identify primary routes of transmission. Transgender people are 49 times more likely to be living with HIV and an estimated 19% of transgender women are living with HIV, making them a key population with much higher risk of HIV infection [3].
- This diversity, coupled with lack of research and programmes in Singapore to provide a deeper and better understanding

of HIV transmission in the small transgender community, has contributed to a lack of quality healthcare programmes available to transgender people [4] [5].

2. Stigma and discrimination towards transgender people are highly prevalent

- ❖ Whether because of discrimination from society or secrecy about their gender identity, transgender people tend to delay or avoid seeking help or information about sexual health from local healthcare providers ^[6].
- ❖ With limited access to relevant and accurate sexual health information, transgender individuals may be ill-equipped to negotiate safe sex and make informed decisions. The discrimination stemming from prejudice and lack of understanding also contributes to low self-esteem and resilience, making it difficult for transgender individuals to insist on condom use to protect themselves against the risk of HIV infection ^[7].

3. Healthcare providers are not trained to work with transgender people

Most healthcare institutions still do not have proper resources, training and protocols in place to adequately serve transgender patients. With healthcare providers' lack of knowledge and understanding about the sexual and mental health concerns faced by transgender individuals, many may choose to avoid or delay HIV testing and treatment [8] [9] [10].

Ineffective outreach efforts to the transgender community due to lack of resources and stigma and discrimination towards transgender people [1].



1. Improve Access to Information and Resources

- ❖ Develop an evidence-based educational package specifically for transgender people that is:
 - ❖ Comprehensive and containing information that addresses sexual and mental healthcare issues including where help can be obtained [11].
 - ❖ Easily understood and sensitive to the needs of transgender individuals (bearing in mind the need to use respectful terminologies).
 - ❖ Information should be readily available online (ideally maintained by a trusted healthcare agency) to reduce barriers to accurate and reliable information.

2. Develop interventions that are transgender specific

❖ Train transgender individuals to be healthcare providers or community partners so that screening programmes and interventions can be peer-led rather than clinician-driven.

- ❖ Transgender healthcare providers and community partners can be the bridge between transgender patients and cisgender providers, encouraging more trust and openness during HIV testing or treatment.
- 3. Enhance Existing Infrastructure in HIV Healthcare Services for Transgender Patients
 - ❖ Provide healthcare providers with formal training about the needs, concerns and sensitivities of transgender patients [12].
 - ❖ Provide holistic healthcare services dedicated to transgender patients [¹³].

- The T Project. (2016). Transgender Women's Experiences with Healthcare Services in Singapore. Singapore: B-Change.
- 2. GLAAD. (n.d.). Transgender FAQ. Retrieved from GLAAD: https://www.glaad.org/transgender/transfaq
- 3. UNAIDS. (2016). Prevention Gap Report. Retrieved from UNAIDS: http://www.unaids. org/sites/default/files/media_asset/2016prevention-gap-report_en.pdf
- Winter, S., Diamond, M., & Green, J. (June, 2016). Transgender people: health at the margins of society. Retrieved from The Lancet: https://www.thelancet.com/journals/ lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(16)00683-8/ fulltext
- Reichi, A. (November, 1997). Ingroup favouritism and outgroup favouritism in low status minimal groups: differential responses to status related and status unrelated measures. European Journal of Social Psychology.
- Golub, S., & Gamarel, K. (November, 2013).
 The Impact of Anticipated HIV Stigma on Delays in HIV Testing Behaviors: Findings from a Community-Based Sample of Men Who Have Sex with Men and Transgender Women in New York City. AIDS Patient Care and STDs

- 7. UN Development Programme. (2012). Lost in Transition. UN Development Programme.
- 8. UNAIDS. (2000). Costing Guidelines For Hiv Prevention Strategies Costing Guidelines For Hiv Prevention Strategies Costing Guidelines For Hiv Prevention Strategies. Switzerland: UNAIDS.
- Needle, R., Burrows, D., & Friedman, S. (2005). Effectiveness of community-based outreach in preventing HIV/AIDS among injecting drug users. The International Journal Of Drug Policy.
- 10. Reisner, S., Keatley, J., & Poteat, T. (June, 2016). Global health burden and needs of transgender populations: a review. Retrieved from The Lancet: https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(16)00684-X/fulltext
- 11. Schulden, J., Song, B., & Barros, A. (2008). Rapid HIV Testing in Transgender Communities by Community-Based Organisations in Three Cities. Public Health Reports.
- 12. Kramer, R. (2018). Ingroup-Outgroup Trust:
 Barriers, Benefits, and Bridges. In E. Uslaner,
 The Oxford Handbook of Social and Political
 Trust. Oxford Handbooks.
- 13. Melendez, R., & Pinto, R. (September, 2009). HIV Prevention and Primary Care for Transgender Women in a Community-Based Clinic. Journal of the Association of Nurses in AIDS Care



HIDDEN POPULATION:

UNREGULATED SEX WORKERS



To broaden the reach and strengthen the effectiveness of HIV prevention, testing and treatment education for sex workers, in particular, unlicensed sex workers and entertainment workers.



Current Issues and Challenges

- Significant numbers of sex workers are not reached despite the success of existing HIV prevention, testing and treatment efforts.
 - ❖ One factor which contributes to this low penetration rate is the dispersion of sex work from traditional red-light districts to all parts of Singapore due to the heavy policing of traditional spaces by enforcement authorities [1]. Studies have shown that there has been a major shift in sex work from traditional brothel settings to entertainment establishments such as karaoke lounges, bars, pubs, nightclubs, discotheques and massage parlours, hotels and private apartments [2].
 - ❖ Additionally, due to stigma and the criminalisation of illicit sex work, the population of sex workers is highly mobile, ill-defined, transient, and distrustful of outsiders, making it exceptionally difficult for healthcare and community organisations to reach out to them ^[4].

- ❖ Inconsistent condom use reported amongst sex workers and heterosexual male clients with multiple factors contributing to this problem that include [1] [3] [4]:
 - ❖ Low awareness about HIV prevention methods, lack of negotiation skills and imbalance in power dynamics between clients and sex workers.
 - ❖ Fear of police using condom as circumstantial evidence.
 - ❖ Gatekeepers consisting of agents, entertainment establishments owners, 'mama-sans' and staff of entertainment establishments such as bouncers pose as first-line barriers to community workers gaining access to sex workers ^[2].
- Multiple barriers to testing including reasons that are similar to the general population and others that are unique to sex workers:
 - ❖ Poor awareness of available HIV prevention and treatment services, distance to facilities, transportation costs, opportunity costs, time constraints, and fear of a positive result with resultant discrimination and loss of income ^[5].
 - ❖ Additional barriers unique to sex workers include fear of authorities, illegality of sex work, and confidentiality concerns, particularly status disclosure to other sex workers or potential clients [6].
 - Many of the unlicensed sex workers in Singapore are foreigners, who are

more vulnerable to HIV than their local counterparts as they experience additional barriers that limit their ability to seek preventative care services. Such additional barriers include fear of identity exposure, cost and language differences.

- ❖ Economic vulnerability of sex workers increases their susceptibility to HIV:
 - ❖ Research has shown that the economic vulnerability of women makes it more likely that they will exchange sex for money or favours, less likely that they will succeed in negotiating protection, and less likely that they will leave a relationship that they perceive to be risky^[7].
- Violence against sex workers undermines HIV prevention efforts and increases the vulnerability of sex workers in several ways:
 - ❖ Rape, forceful acceptance of unprotected sex and violence related to illicit drug could result in sex workers giving higher priority to their physical safety and survival compared to HIV prevention [5] [6] [8]
 - ❖ Sex work is criminalised except in licensed brothels. As such, intervention efforts like providing access to free condoms and HIV testing pose challenges to the whole entertainment establishment industry

Develop capacity of peer educators to deliver workshops and training to sex workers [10].

2. Develop comprehensive digital strategies

❖ Given a shift of the sex industry from traditional brothels to digital platforms, a comprehensive digital strategy to deliver HIV education to sex workers should be considered [11].

3. Outreach to gatekeepers and clients

❖ Consider regular roundtables with the various community organisations and, where possible, trusted community leaders of the entertainment establishments, to compare notes, share strategy and resources to reduce HIV risks and transmission rates [12].



The proposed activities will help to expand the reach of existing HIV prevention programmes and target sex workers more effectively. A decrease in the prevalence of undiagnosed HIV infection and the pool of untreated HIV infections will reduce healthcare costs.



1. Peer-led education intervention

- ❖ Peer-led outreach is aimed at educating sex workers about HIV prevention, testing, treatment and, where required, promoting adherence to treatment courses [2] [9].
- ❖ Peer educators are current and/or former sex workers, share a similar cultural background and speak the same language, and are motivated to help their own community.

- Mee Lian Wong, R. C. (2012). Sex Work and Risky Sexual Behaviors among Foreign Entertainment Workers in Urban Singapore: Findings from Mystery Client Survey. Journal of Urban Health: Bulletin of the New York Academy of Medicine, 1031-1044.
- Raymond Boon Tar Lim, O. N. (2018). Using qualitative and community-based engagement approaches to gain access and to develop a culturally appropriate STI prevention intervention for foreign female entertainment workers in Singapore. Globalization and Health, 14-36.
- 3. Raymond B T Lim, O. N.-C. (2018). Efficacy of multicomponent culturally tailored HIV/STI prevention interventions targeting foreign female entertainment workers: a quasi-experimentl trial. Sexually Transmitted Infections, 1 8.
- Raymond Boon Tar Lim, M. L. (2017). Factors associated with consistent condom use and STIs among foreign female entertainment workers: results from a cross-sectional survey in Singapore. Sexually Transmitted Infections, 118-124.
- 5. Linda-Gail Bekker, L. J. (2014). Combination HIV prevention for female sex workers: what is the evidence? The Lancet, 30-45.
- 6. Michele R Decker, A.-L. C. (2014). Human rights violations against sex workers: burden and effect on HIV. The Lancet, 60-73.

- 7. Gupta, G. R. (12 July, 2000). Gender, Sexuality, and HIV/AIDS: The What, the Why, and the How. Plenary Address, XIIIth International AIDS Conference. Durban, South Africa.
- 8. Winnie Wing-Yan Yuen, W. C.-W.-K.-Y.-T. (2013). Evaluating the effectiveness of personal resilience and enrichment programme (PREP) for HIV prevention among female sex workers: a randomised controll trial. BMC Public Health.
- Parthasarathy Krishnamurthy, S. K. (2016).
 Assessing the Impact of Peer Educator
 Outreach on the Likelihood and Acceleration of Clinic Utilization among Sex Workers. PLoS One.
- 10. Dianmin Kang, X. T. (2013). An integrated individual, community, and structural intervention to reduce HIV/ STI risks among female sex workers in China. BMC Public Health.
- 11. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. (2017). Technical Document: Use of online outreach for HIV prevention among men who have sex with men in the European Eunion/ European Economic Area: An ECDC guide to effective use of digital platforms for HIV prevention.
- 12. Raymond Boon Tar Lim, D. K. (2017). Efficacy of Human Immunodeficiency Virus/ Sexually Transmitted Infection Trial on Condom Use Among Heterosexual Men Patronizing Entertainment Establishments Who Engaged in Casual or Paid Sex in Singapore. Sexually Transmitted Diseases, 539-546.



HIDDEN POPULATION:

PERSONS WHO USE DRUGS



To prevent onward transmission of HIV among Persons who use Drugs (PUDs) who are HIV-positive.

To address the lack of knowledge and comprehensive sex education for PUDs who are HIV-negative but at risk of HIV infection.



Current Issues and Challenges

- 1. Poor knowledge of HIV transmission pathways among Intravenous Drug Users ("IVDU")
 - ❖ Research has shown that HIV is widespread among IVDU across many settings around the world [1]. Although the incidence of HIV transmission via the sharing of needles remain low in Singapore, there remains a gap in such knowledge among IVDU due to the lack of harm reduction education [2].
- 2. Gay, Bisexual and other MSM are especially vulnerable to HIV when engaging in sexualised substance use (also known as 'chemsex')
 - ❖ Recreational drug use is more prevalent in gay and bisexual male populations compared to heterosexual male populations and is often rooted in a sexualised context [3] [4] [5].
 - Studies have shown that chemsex 'parties' typically involve the use of drugs

and unprotected sex with multiple sexual partners, transactional sex, the sharing of sex toys, and are of longer duration, all of which increase the risk of transmitting HIV and other STIs [6] [7] [8].

- 3. Poor adherence to medication and engagement in care with PUDs
 - ❖ Substance use has been found to be associated with poor adherence to medication, or adherence failure, among PLHIV [9] [10]. This has strong implications for the transmission of HIV either among IVDU or MSM who engage in chemsex [11] [12].



- 1. Capacity building of community-based and peer-led programmes
 - Create safe space for people who use drugs to enable them to share experiences with other members of the community and persons vulnerable to substance use (e.g. IVDU, sub-populations within the LGBTQ community).
 - Support peer-support groups that serve as platforms for group-based therapy.
 - ❖ Train existing healthcare workers, volunteers and community stakeholders who work with PUDs to gain a better understanding of the population's perspectives and experiences relating to substance use
- 2. Develop evidence-based education packages that support the needs of PUDs

- ❖ Education package should include information about: modes of HIV transmission; PrEP and PEP; where to get tested for HIV; risks relating to sharing of drugs and needles; risks relating to chemsex parties and substance overdose; HIV transmission risks for sexual activities that are common in the chemsex subculture (e.g. fisting, BDSM etc).
- 3. Develop integrated models of care that addresses substance use and HIV risks / treatment
 - ❖ Integrated models of care for HIV and substance use have been found to be effective in addressing access to mental health and social services among PLHIV^[13].
 - ❖ Allow PLHIV a means of safely indicating their use of substances with their healthcare providers without any fear of repercussions, given that existing regulations require healthcare providers to report any persons suspected of using substances to the authorities.



The above suggestions will help to increase awareness about HIV transmission, testing and treatment among IVDU and MSM who engage in chemsex.

- 1. World Health Organisation. (2019). People who inject drugs.
- Ministry of Health Singapore. (2018). Update on the HIV/AIDS situation in Singapore 2017 (June 2018). Retrieved from https://www.moh. gov.sg/resources-statistics/infectious-diseasestatistics/hiv-stats/update-on-the-hiv-aidssituation-in-singapore-2017-(june-2018)
- 3. Bourne, A. (2012). Drug use among men who have sex with men. Implications for harm reduction. In C. Stoicescu (Ed.), Global State of Health Reduction 2012 (pp. 147-155). London: Harm Reduction International.
- Mackesy-Amiti, M. E., Fendrich, M., & Johnson, T. P. (2008). Prevalence of recent illicit substance use and reporting bias among MSM and other urban males. Addictive Behaviors, 33(8), 1055-1060. doi:https://doi. org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2008.03.003
- McCabe, S. E., Hughes, T. L., Bostwick, W. B., West, B. T., & Boyd, C. J. (2009). Sexual orientation, substance use behaviors and substance dependence in the United States. Addiction (Abingdon, England), 104(8), 1333-1345. doi:10.1111/j.1360-0443.2009.02596.x
- Tan, R. K. J., Wong, C. M., Chen, M. I. C., Chan, Y. Y., Bin Ibrahim, M. A., Lim, O. Z., . . . Choong, B. C. H. (2018). Chemsex among gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men in Singapore and the challenges ahead: A qualitative study. International Journal of Drug Policy, 61, 31-37. doi:https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2018.10.002
- 7. Bourne, A., Reid, D., Hickson, F., Torres-Rueda, S., & Weatherburn, P. (2015). Illicit drug use in sexual settings ('chemsex') and HIV/STI transmission risk behaviour among gay men in South London: findings from a qualitative study. Sexually transmitted infections, 91(8), 564-568. doi:10.1136/sextrans-2015-052052

- 8. Hegazi, A., Lee, M. J., Whittaker, W., Green, S., Simms, R., Cutts, R., . . . Pakianathan, M. R. (2017). Chemsex and the city: sexualised substance use in gay bisexual and other men who have sex with men attending sexual health clinics. Int J STD AIDS, 28(4), 362-366. doi:10.1177/0956462416651229
- Singer, M., & Clair, S. (2003). Syndemics and Public Health: Reconceptualizing Disease in Bio-Social Context. Medical Anthropology Quarterly, 17(4), 423-441. doi:10.1525/ maq.2003.17.4.423
- 10. Cohen, M. S., Chen, Y. Q., McCauley, M., Gamble, T., Hosseinipour, M. C., Kumarasamy, N., . . . Fleming, T. R. (2016). Antiretroviral Therapy for the Prevention of HIV-1 Transmission. New England Journal of Medicine, 375(9), 830-839. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa1600693
- 11. Hinkin, C. H., Barclay, T. R., Castellon, S. A., Levine, A. J., Durvasula, R. S., Marion, S. D., . . . Longshore, D. (2007). Drug use and medication adherence among HIV-1 infected individuals. AIDS and Behavior, 11(2), 185-194. doi:10.1007/s10461-006-9152-0
- 12. Lucas, G. M. (2011). Substance abuse, adherence with antiretroviral therapy, and clinical outcomes among HIV-infected individuals. Life sciences, 88(21-22), 948-952. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2010.09.025
- 13. Haldane, V., Cervero-Liceras, F., Chuah, F. L., Ong, S. E., Murphy, G., Sigfrid, L., . . . Legido-Quigley, H. (2017). Integrating HIV and substance use services: a systematic review. Journal of the International AIDS Society, 20(1), 21585-21585. doi:10.7448/IAS.20.1.21585



POPULATION SEGMENT:

LATE PRESENTERS



To maximise the reach and relevance of HIV prevention, testing and treatment education to late presenters including people with unsuspected HIV.



Current Issues & Challenges

Although newly diagnosed HIV infections have stabilized in Singapore to approximately 500 new cases annually since 2007; the proportion of late-stage cases of the total yearly incidence remains stagnant at about 50% since 1994. This indicates that there are groups of individuals within the general population who are either not accessing or enjoying the benefits of current prevention and treatment science. These populations include criminalised communities such as men-who-have-sex-with-men (including bisexual), drug users, illegal sex workers (parttime or full-time), minors, people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds, and marginalised people with HIV who have not been linked to care (e.g. female partners of atrisk men) or have been lost to care.

Improving sexual health literacy is fundamental because a lowered risk-perception will lead to delay in testing or linkage to care, and eventually poorer long-term health outcomes for the at-risk individual.

Despite the increase in the number of anonymous HIV test sites which are easily

accessible and managed by General Practitioners or community-led organisations to facilitate voluntary testing, these populations (excluding those that may be criminalised) may have been intentionally avoiding testing mainly due to several reasons:

- ❖ With the high cost and standard of living in Singapore, persons from lower socioeconomic strata and with low health literacy may still prioritise the immediate financial / employment needs before their healthcare. The urgency to be self-sufficient and to meet immediate basic survival needs deters an individual from allocating his / her time or finances to go for testing and/or seeking treatment (which will be long-term).
- ❖ Low health literacy (e.g. amongst blue collar workers or older MSM and heterosexual men) may also lead to misconceptions about HIV transmission or risk. Some population may not perceive themselves at risk due to misconceptions that only "certain people" (e.g. people who visit CSW, people who have multiple sex partners) acquire HIV.
- ❖ Low literacy may also mean outdated knowledge or lack of information about HIV treatment and psychosocial care. This may hinder an individual from taking the first step towards testing and/or seeking treatment, out of fear that there will be no one to guide them in the process.
- The prevalence of stigma and discrimination (of both HIV and marginalised groups) typically present in an Asian country

reinforces the deterrence of an individual to go for testing and/or seek treatment, for fear of disclosure, ostracism and losing both his / her social and economic statuses.

❖ In addition, the criminalisation of persons with HIV through Section 23 of Infectious Diseases Act may act as a barrier that deters people from wanting to know their status.

Reaching these populations will require highly nuanced programming, by using social and behavioural sciences in ascertaining the needs of each sub-population. Stratified and differentiated interventions may be necessary to target the range of hidden populations, while avoiding potential duplication of efforts.

Proposed Activities

Develop a nationally coordinated and evidence-based package of HIV education resources for local implementation. This package should include identification of the modes of communication most relevant for each population, development of messaging that has both reach and impact in those populations, and support for the capacity of local services to conduct local activities and assist individuals who require education, testing and support as a result of the campaigns.

A 3-pronged strategy is proposed to reach and 'manage' the hidden populations.

1. Normalising HIV testing and increasing accessibility to testing

- Promote and increase access to selftesting kit.
- ❖ Integrate and offer HIV testing at primary care level in public settings by packaging it with general health screening to be offered to individuals who are sexually active.
- ❖ Establish 'online' (i.e. self-testing) to 'offline' linkage to care to encourage uptake of HIV testing and treatment

2. Increase population literacy on sexual health & HIV

- Promote HIV-friendly public messaging to 'sanitise' the general population
- Build capacity of individuals (e.g. self-help groups and resources).
- ❖ Introduce customised education programmes for broad-based outreach (e.g. mainstream media) and through each subpopulation.

3. Debunk stigma and discrimination

Run national level campaigns to educate and foster an inclusive society with no HIV-related stigma or discrimination.

See Stigma and Discrimination Section of Community Blueprint



Normalisation of HIV testing as part of regular screening and increasing accessibility to HIV testing through availability of self-testing kits should increase uptake of testing and reduce delay in time between HIV infection and diagnosis. As many of the hidden populations (e.g blue collar heterosexual men) may not belong to a distinct sub-group, broad-based educational strategies and assimilation of HIV testing into regular health screening at the population health level may address (i) the issue of low risk-perception, (ii) promote testing among these members. Strategies to address sexual health literacy at the population health level should promote awareness about HIV modes of transmission, prevention, testing, treatment as well as psychosocial care. Strategies to reduce stigma at the national level through public campaigns and to explore decriminalisation of persons with HIV should increase acceptance towards persons with HIV and reduce the fear of people getting a HIV diagnosis

This investment will reduce the prevalence of undiagnosed HIV infection and the pool of

untreated HIV infection. Earlier diagnosis and treatment would reduce number of new HIV infections.



TACKLING HIV-RELATED STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION



To reduce HIV-related stigma and discrimination which are barriers to the uptake of HIV prevention, testing, treatment and care services.



Current Issues and Challenges

1. HIV-related stigma and discrimination undermine the success of HIV education efforts, and act as a barrier to the treatment, care and support of PLHIVs

Research has shown that stigma and discrimination associated with HIV undermine prevention efforts by discouraging individuals from seeking sexual health information and services lest these actions raise suspicion about their HIV status [1] [2] [3]. These factors in turn pose a risk to the public health goals of reducing HIV transmission.

In addition, studies on stigma and discrimination and health-seeking behaviours show that PLHIV who perceive high levels of HIV-related stigma are 2.4 times more likely to delay treatment until they are very ill [4]. The fear of stigma and discrimination, which can also be linked to fear of violence, has been shown to discourage PLHIV from disclosing their status even to family

members and sexual partners, and undermines their willingness to access and adhere to treatment [4].

Policy and legislation that perpetuate stigma and discrimination in Singapore include [5]:

- Criminalisation of HIV transmission and non-disclosure of HIV status
- Employment restrictions on PLHIV who are foreigners
- Mandatory notification of HIV infection
- General lack of anti-discriminatory laws that protect PLHIV and LGBTQ individuals

2. Stigma and poor acceptance within healthcare setting

HIV is well-understood from a medical perspective within the healthcare setting but the social stigma and discrimination associated with HIV are not well-understood and addressed in the delivery of healthcare services.

In addition, inconsistent (and sometimes inappropriate) approaches towards the handling of PLHIV's confidential information and privacy have been reported at healthcare settings such as involuntarily disclosing the HIV status to family members when medical records or files are left in plain view and taking unnecessary precautions when handling and interacting with patients^[2].

3. Support system for infected and affected persons is fragmented, resulting in lower resilience and self-worth among PLHIV

The existing support system for PLHIV, healthcare professionals (comprising social workers, nurses, and mental and sexual health workers) and their immediate support network (comprising friends, families, employers and colleagues) is fragmented.

While several hospitals and community groups organise support groups for PLHIV, low attendance rates and/or poor programme follow through by PLHIV are cited as reasons for not running these groups more regularly. Research has shown that attendance has decreased following the introduction of HAART (highly active antiretroviral therapy) [4], and that heterosexual men are not keen on participating in support groups and feel more marginalised than MSM [6] [7].

- ❖ These support groups also tend to operate in silos, and do not effectively promote further support networks to be formed.
- ❖ An overburdened support network coupled with mismatched expectations result in higher levels of burn out within caregivers.
- ❖ The fear of loss of social networks also discourages PLHIV from reaching out to friends and family for support or disclosing their status.

4. Securing and sustaining employment are major concerns of PLHIV in Singapore [8]

Discriminatory hiring practices such as preemployment screening, unlawful termination, segregation and hindered promotion continue to plague PLHIV. No formal legislation had been enacted to protect PLHIV against workplace discrimination based on HIV status.

5. Meaningful participation of PLHIV in programme planning and implementation remain low

- ❖ While some programmes and support systems include PLHIV at the planning and implementation level, participation rates remain very low. As a result, access to important data that can be used to inform peer-led programmes has been difficult.
- ❖ Representation of PLHIV across all levels of decision-making process is also often treated as an after-thought, rather than part of a meaningful involvement and engagement practice
- ❖ PLHIV also lack the skills and confidence to be part of this process and no programmes are in place to build their capacity to meaningfully participate.



1. Establish baselines to develop programmes to reduce stigma

- ❖ Expand on current research to establish a baseline for PLHIV's quality of life, including mental health, and issues related to access and retention in care. The research can be based on the contextualised HIV stigma index, and used as a guideline for improving resource allocation, programme planning and implementation.
- Research must also be undertaken periodically to measure knowledge, attitudes and behaviour of the general public towards PLHIV.

2. Review of current HIV care services, programmes and policies

❖ A systematic review of current programmes and policies needs to be undertaken to (i) identify gaps in services for PLHIV, caregivers and support networks and (ii) identify those that perpetuate stigma and discrimination so that steps can be taken to mitigate or eliminate them. Matters

that should be reviewed include regulations concerning the mandatory disclosure of HIV status to sexual partners and employers, the automatic repatriation of foreigners diagnosed with HIV, the criminalisation of HIV transmission, and the requirement for HIV screening for long-term visas and PR applications.

3. Improve acceptance of PLHIV within healthcare settings

- ❖ Healthcare providers and the community workforce at large must be able to provide a safe, non-stigmatising and tolerant space for at-risk individuals to learn about HIV prevention methods and make use of HIV testing and PrEP services. Information delivery in all stages of the prevention, testing and treatment cascade has to be done in a non-judgmental and non-discriminatory manner ^[9]. At all times members of the community workforce have to protect privacy, prevent discrimination and promote tolerance.
- ❖ In order to ensure uniformity in competence, methods, procedures and communication methods, there needs to be formal and systematic training for all members of the community workforce including expert members like doctors and healthcare workers and non-expert members like healthcare volunteers and lay providers. Necessarily, training has to be tailored to differing roles and background training and knowledge.

4. Normalise HIV testing and increase accessibility to testing

- Promote HIV testing as part of regular health screening.
- ❖ Commission a study to evaluate the benefits of availing HIV self-testing ("HIVST") kits in Singapore. HIVST is a crucial part of HIV testing programmes in resource poor countries where access to healthcare can be daunting. In such countries, studies have shown that the benefits of giving more people

access to testing outweigh the risks of inaccurate results. Fortunately, Singapore is relatively resource rich. There is easy access to healthcare services and HIV testing is relatively low cost compared to the standard of living and average wage.

- ❖ HIVST will benefit a population of at-risk individuals who will not otherwise test.
- ❖ Before the roll out of self-testing, issues of access to counselling, STD screening and linkage to care including social support will need to be addressed.

5. Organisation of PLHIV

- ❖ Formation and capacity development of a national network of PLHIV to (i) act as a collective voice to support PLHIV, (ii) actively engage with stakeholders in policies and decision-making that impact PLHIV, (iii) undertake HIV research, (iv) encourage partnership with, participation in and ownership of programmes and (v) conceptualise, implement and review programmes.
- ❖ Conscious efforts must be made to ensure women and ethnic minority groups are represented at all stages of HIV programme and policy design, implementation and review, where possible.

6. Tackle discrimination against PLHIV at the workplace

- ❖ Continuation of the Singapore National Employer Federation's (SNEF) framework to establish good workplace policies pertaining to the management of HIV at workplaces. The framework consists of three tiers, leading with implementing workplace education to achieving a supportive environment and ultimately, implementing policies that promote equality, and provide sufficient protection to persons living with HIV [10].
- ❖ Engage employers to provide PLHIV with gainful employment and provide a safe and non-discriminatory work environment.

❖ Identify and address systemic factors that perpetuate stigma and discrimination against PLHIV, including hiring policies and laws that have an adverse impact on key populations. For example, HIV status should remain confidential, and be provided directly by employees to health insurance providers, by-passing the employer.

7. Build sustainable support networks and increase personal resilience

- ❖ Developing stigma reduction or resistance strategies and interventions that build resilience and self-acceptance among PLHIV, while reducing shame and guilt associated with living with HIV.
- Start support programmes for caregivers including healthcare providers, social workers, friends and families of PLHIV.
- ❖ Integrate mental health and psychosocial programmes where possible for newly diagnosed individuals and PLHIV to reduce cost and barriers.

8. Awareness raising in the general population about HIV

- ❖ Develop an evidence-based programmatic response to HIV-related stigma and discrimination. This includes:
 - ❖ Engaging communications specialists to design an integrated communications package targeting community settings including community centres, streets, transit and immigration points, educational institutions, employers, mainstream media and online channels
 - ❖ Large-scale broad-based campaigns to run once every 3 years to educate, raise awareness and develop acceptance of PLHIVs
 - Smaller, context-specific campaigns to run in the off years for workplaces, healthcare settings and local support networks.



The proposed activities and investment will reduce stigma and discrimination associated with HIV, thereby benefitting the quality of life for PLHIV. Further, it will facilitate early and timely diagnosis and treatment adherence, which will improve health outcomes of PLHIV in the long term.

- Lin, C. Y., Dhaliwal, J. S., Zi, A. H., Lai, G. C., & Tan, L. P. (2017). HIV-related stigma as perceived. HIV & AIDS Review 2017/Volume 16/Number 3, 179.
- 2. Bishop, G. D., Oh, H. M., & Swee, H. Y. (2000). Attitudes and beliefs of Singapore health care professionals concerning HIV/AIDS. Singapore medical journal, pp. 41(2), 55.
- 3. Monjok, E., Smesny, A., & Essien, J. E. (13 September 2009). HIV/AIDS - Related Stigma and Discrimination in Nigeria: Review of Research Studies and future directions for Prevention Strategies. Afr J Reprod Health., pp. 21-35.
- 4. Bruton, J., Rai, T., Day, S., & Ward, H. (2018). From activism to secrecy: Contemporary experiences of living with HIV in London in people diagnosed from 1986 to 2014. Health expectations: an international journal of public participation in health care, p. 21(6).
- Roy C. (2019). The HIV Registry Data Leak Time for Change to reduce stigma. The Straits Times Jan 31 2019. Accessed 24 Feb 2019 https://www.straitstimes.com/opinion/hivregistry-data-leak-time-for-change-to-reducestigma

- 6. Persson, A. (2012). The Undoing and Doing of Sexual Identity among Heterosexual Men with HIV in Australia. Men and Masculinities, pp. 15(3), 311-328.
- 7. Antoniou, T., Loutfy, M. R., Glazier, R. H., & Strike, C. (17 July 2012). Waiting at the dinner table for scraps- a qualitative study of the help-seeking experiences of heterosexual men living with HIV infection. BMJ Open, pp. 1-10.
- 8. Tan, S., Ow Yong, L., Foong, J. Y., Wong, N. H., Chew, L., & Koh, Y. (22 March 2013). Securing and Sustaining Employment: Social Work in Health Care, pp. 881-897.
- Card KG, H. B. (2 November 2018). Stigma, the Media, and Pre-exposure Prophylaxis for HIV Prevention: Observations for Enhancing Knowledge Translation and Resisting Stigma in the Canadian Context. Canada. Retrieved from MD Magazine: https://www.mdmag.com/ medical-news/addressing-stigma-that-limitsprep-use-for-hiv
- 10. Federation, S. N. (2012). Guideline on managing HIV at the Workplace. Retrieved from WORKPLACE SAFETY AND HEALTH: https://snef.org.sg/wp-content/ uploads/2016/10/hivguidelines.pdf





To build the capacity of the HIV community-based medical workforce in Singapore and develop policies, guidelines and backbone resources to focus on expanding HIV anonymous testing facilities, education and outreach, expanding access to PrEP and support treatment for PLHIV.



Current Issues and Challenges

1. Relative Paucity of Facilities Offering HIV Testing and PrEP

Identifying HIV-positive individuals is the first key step in the care cascade. In order to be able to link at-risk individuals to testing services, we need to increase awareness, reduce barriers to testing, and ensure sufficient and easily accessible testing facilities. Currently, only 23% of HIV cases are detected via voluntary screening and 41% of HIV cases are diagnosed in a late stage [1].

HIV testing is technically available at any medical service provider in Singapore including private GP clinics, private specialist clinics, polyclinics, government hospitals, private hospitals, health screening centres and medical centres. However, resources for anonymous and more dedicated HIV testing currently comprise: (i) Action for AIDS Anonymous HIV testing Centre and Mobile Testing Service and (ii) 9 Private GP clinics designated as Anonymous HIV testing Sites by MOH.

2. Lack of Common Policies, Guidelines and Backbone Resources

For the community workforce to be effective, it is crucial that the messaging to at-risk individuals is accurate, uniform and consistent. Oversight of private medical clinics offering

HIV services will ensure consistent messaging across all service providers in the prevention, testing and treatment cascade, and will serve to reinforce the key messages to at-risk individuals.



- ❖ Set up a Medical Advisory Committee to develop policies, guidelines and backbone resources, conduct audits and provide formal and structured training for medical practitioners to provide HIV services to their patients.
- Train a pool of Medical Directors to oversee medical providers, conduct audits and ensure quality of care.
- ❖ Increase the number of clinics designated to be HIV anonymous testing sites to 30 over the next 3 years (additional 20 clinics).
- Provide formal and structured training for more GPs to be able to dispense PrEP and co-manage PLHIV with their specialists.



- ❖ An additional 20 medical clinics offering anonymous HIV testing and counselling, reaching out to more than 400,000 at-risk individuals greatly increasing the rate of voluntary testing, early diagnosis, and linkage to care.
- ❖ An additional 5 GP clinics offering PrEP, with the rest to be seen by DSC / TTSH / NUH / other hospitals, supporting more than 20,000 high-risk MSM leading to greatly reduced rates of HIV incidence ^[2].
- ❖ An increase in the number of GPs trained and able to co-manage PLHIV with their specialists, reducing the patient load on the public sector and improving adherence to follow up and treatment.

- ❖ An established tiered medical governance system allowing for greater oversight as well as expansion of the capacity for more private medical practitioners to provide HIV related services while ensuring a high standard quality of care, with common policies and uniform materials, methods, procedures and competencies.
- ❖ More consistent messaging and standard of care among private medical practitioners providing HIV related services, leading to better patient outcomes, experience, and retention
- ❖ A greater public awareness of HIV resulting in reduced stigma and negative associations surrounding HIV, leading to increased rates of voluntary testing and PrEP uptake.

- Ministry of Health Singapore. (2018). Update on the HIV/AIDS situation in Singapore 2017 (June 2018). Retrieved from https://www.moh. gov.sg/resources-statistics/infectious-diseasestatistics/hiv-stats/update-on-the-hiv-aidssituation-in-singapore-2017-(june-2018)
- Teo, A. K. J., Prem, K., Chen, M. I. C., Roellin, A., Wong, M. L., La, H. H., & Cook, A. R. (2019). Estimating the size of key populations for HIV in Singapore using the network scale-up method. Sexually Transmitted Infections, sextrans-2018-053747. doi:10.1136/ sextrans-2018-053747.





To scale-up the adoption of PrEP for persons at high risk of contracting HIV.

Truvada was approved in 2012 by the US FDA for the use in HIV pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP). PrEP has been proven effective especially among MSM and can reduce per act HIV transmission risk by up to 86% [1].

PrEP has been shown to be a cost-effective HIV control measure in high-risk MSM. However, a study conducted in Hong Kong concluded that in low HIV incidence settings with high drug costs the incremental cost per quality-adjusted life years of PrEP was almost 3 times higher than test-and-treat interventions alone. The same study also conclude that it would only be cost effective if the PrEP drug price fell by 93% with 30% of MSM on PrEP [2]. We can assume the same conclusions would apply in Singapore.

Current Issues and Challenges

1. The current service model does not have the capacity to scale

- ❖ Individuals on PrEP require at least 4 clinic visits per year in accordance with current treatment guidelines. However, not all at-risk MSM would be considered high risk and PrEP may not be a cost-effective option of HIV prevention for them. Also, providing PrEP requires more training and time commitments in terms of longer consults compared to HIV testing so presumably fewer doctors would be keen to offer this service. It is also prudent to point out that PrEP cannot be dispensed by lay providers.
- ❖ Making the assumption that 10% of the estimated number of at-risk MSM would benefit from PrEP and that each individual would require 4 visits per year: Number of high-risk MSM requiring PrEP x number of visits per year = number of total clinic visits required in 1 year 21,000 x 4 = 84,000 clinic visits per year.
- Practically, with consideration of the clinics' regular caseload and the time required for a detailed and quality PrEP consult, a clinic can effectively manage an average of 2 visits per day:
 - ❖ (Total number of clinic visits per year / average number of opening days of a clinic

in a year) / number of patient visits per day = number of clinics required

- ♦ (84,000 / 300) / 2 = 140 clinics required to fulfil PrEP demand
- ❖ This is likely an over-estimate as most patients would still attend the dedicated PrEP clinics at the restructured hospitals. Nonetheless, this number gives us an indication of the potential resource requirement for an effective PrEP programme.
- PrEP is currently only available in Singapore at:
 - ❖ NUH BePrep Clinic
 - ❖ TTSH PrEP Care Clinic
 - DSC Clinic
 - Some GP clinics, including a few who are allowed to perform anonymous HIV tests
- ❖ There are very limited options for individuals who wish to be on PrEP in Singapore.

2. PrEP is costly

- ❖ Another key barrier to PrEP adherence is the cost of the medication. Even in the restructured hospitals, Truvada costs about \$15 per tablet. This cost is even higher in the private medical sector.
- ❖ Many patients on PrEP currently source for generic PrEP medication from Thailand. In order for a PrEP programme to be successful, the medication cost has to come down.



(in order of priority)

PrEP can be managed at the primary care level if providers receive proper training on counselling, screening and follow up. More efforts should be made to engage more private GP clinics to provide PrEP services, and to support clinics with training and materials.

- Continue to engage Gilead to reduce the price of PrEP.
- ❖ Consider proposing the de-medicalisation of PrEP, i.e. use of protocolised PrEP services that are based in community groups, to the regulatory authorities.
- Continue efforts to explore registration of generic PrEP medications in Singapore to scale up the program.



With proper engagement with the government, community pharmacists, nurse clinicians, key populations, and pharmaceutical companies, PrEP can be a powerful tool for reducing HIV transmission rates.

- 1. McCormack, S., Dunn, D. T., Desai, M., Dolling, D. I., Gafos, M., Gilson, R., ... Gill, O. N. (2016). Pre-exposure prophylaxis to prevent the acquisition of HIV-1 infection (PROUD): effectiveness results from the pilot phase of a pragmatic open-label randomised trial. Lancet (London, England), 387(10013), 53–60. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)00056-2.
- 2Wong, N. S., Kwan, T. H., Tsang, O., Lee, M. P., Yam, W. C., Lam, W., ... Lee, S. S. (2018). Pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) for MSM in low HIV incidence places: should high risk individuals be targeted?. Scientific reports, 8(1), 11641. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-30101-9

MONITORING AND EVALUATION OF HIV PREVENTION PROGRAMMES



To create capacity to routinely evaluate programmes and services in order to maximise reach and impact and ensure that resources are effectively deployed.



Current Issues and Challenges

- 1. Gaps and Challenges in Monitoring and Evaluation of HIV Programmes
 - ❖ Researchers and programme managers face challenges in monitoring and evaluating HIV prevention programmes because they are increasingly complex, multi-pronged and

- often highly context-specific. Researchers, in general, tend to emphasise measurable outcomes while service providers tend to focus on processes in the evaluation of prevention programmes.
- ❖ Furthermore, there is a lack of involvement of programme participants and beneficiaries in the monitoring and evaluation process. The current socio-cultural and political environment also hampers access to information on target populations.
- ❖ The evaluation of national education programmes for the general population tends to focus on knowledge and misconceptions rather than on attitudes and behaviors. Consequently, there is a lack of rigor and completeness in regular monitoring and evaluation.





(in order of priority)

1. Planning for monitoring and evaluation

It is important for policymakers and programme managers to have a clear understanding of the factors that contribute to the success or failure of an intervention programme. This would facilitate the adoption and scaling up of successful programmes, and the redesign of programmes that fail to achieve the planned outcome.

Programmes should be regularly monitored for and evaluated based on breadth of coverage, participation levels and any obstacles in the implementation process so that timely corrective action can be taken where required.

- Programmes should also be evaluated based on measurable and comparable data as well as qualitative data.
- ❖ In addition, programme fidelity (that is, whether the relevant programme was implemented as planned) should be monitored so that it can be determined whether the failure to achieve the targeted outcome was attributable to operational failure or poor programme quality. Both programme implementation and outcomes should be evaluated to better interpret causal effect of the programme.

2. Funding for Monitoring and Evaluation of Programmes

Adequate funding should be provided for regular and sustained monitoring and evaluation of HIV programmes to maximise the impact of new and existing interventions

- ❖ The newly established National Centre for Infectious Diseases could form the springboard for coordination and integration of evaluation activities, with Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health providing input on the technical aspects of evaluation, and other stakeholders (e.g. Health Promotion Board, Ministry of Health) providing input based on their areas of expertise
- ❖ Community organisations play a critical role in maximising and sustaining programme effectiveness. These organisations have on-the-ground knowledge to implement interventions. The government and funding agencies should provide funding and training in core evaluation skills so that they could conduct some aspects of the evaluation and/ or provide input to the technical evaluation team.
- Administrative Perspectives of Monitoring
 Evaluation of HIV Prevention Programmes
 - Coordination of efforts
 - Given the complexity of the interventions, where many risk factors at multiple levels, have to be addressed; a unified, integrated approach should be used that must involve relevant stakeholders in planning for the evaluation. AFA has recently initiated meetings with relevant government and nongovernmental Organisations to discuss the Community blueprint to end HIV transmission in Singapore. In addition, SSHSPH has recently conducted an evaluation workshop with stakeholders. beneficiaries and community groups. The newly formed National HIV Programme could form the springboard for further coordination and integration of evaluation activities.

- Community based participatory research
 - ❖ Community-based Organisations and community members from key populations should be engaged to provide input and help evaluate interventions. This would help to gain maximum insight on the interventions, particularly with regard to their acceptability and feasibility.
- Information Sharing
 - ❖ Evaluation findings should be disseminated to the community to strengthen interventions and to stakeholders and programme managers to influence decisions and inform policy.

4. Technical Perspectives of Monitoring & Evaluation of HIV Prevention Programmes

The interventions, especially the new interventions, should be evaluated using a rigorous design such as randomized controlled trial or quasi-experimental design. However, not all HIV prevention interventions can be assessed using experimental designs because of a lack of experimental conditions in the real world, resource constraints or other practical reasons. In such situations, the logic model (which uses the programme impact pathway) can be utilized to show how the main components of a programme work together to achieve outcomes and impact.



Creating dedicated capacity for programme monitoring and evaluation will enable the collection and analysis of meaningful data not currently available, which in turn will enable the workforce to design and deliver tailored and impactful interventions.

- Ministry of Health Singapore. Update on HIV/ AIDS situation in Singapore 2017. Singapore: Ministry of Health; 2017.
- 2. Department of STI Control. Available at http://www.dsc-sexualhealth.com.sg/showpage.asp?id=71. Accessed 24 November 2018.
- 3. Teo AKJ, Prem K, Chen MI-C, Roellin A, Wong ML, La HH, et al. Size estimation of key populations for HIV in Singapore using the network scale-up method. (Unpublished).
- 4. Study by AfA, 2016 (personal communication)
- Foo LL. Sexual risk behaviour and condom use: A study among heterosexuals in the general population of Singapore [PhD thesis]. Singapore: National University of Singapore; 2011.
- 6. Wong ML, Koh TT, Tjahjadi S, Govender M. Men seeking sex online practice riskier sexual behaviours than men frequenting brothels: survey findings from Singapore. Sex Transm Infect. 2014 Aug;90(5):401-7.
- 7. Lim RB, Wong ML, Tan PH, Govender M. Heterosexual men who patronize entertainment establishments versus brothels in an Asian urban setting which group practices riskier sexual behaviours? BMC Public Health. 2015 Aug 14;15(1):1-7.
- 8. Wong ML, Roy Chan KW, Tan HH, Eunice Yong, Lionel Lee, Jeffrey Cutter, Joanne Tay, David Koh. Sex work and risky sexual behaviors among foreign entertainment workers in urban Singapore: findings from mystery client survey. Journal of Urban Health 2012; 89:1031-1044.
- Wong ML, Y S Ng J, K W Chan R, T W Chio M, B T Lim R, Koh D. Randomized controlled trial of abstinence and safer sex intervention for adolescents in Singapore: 6-month followup. Health Educ Res. 2017 Jun 1;32(3):233-243.

- 10. Wong ML, Chan RKW, D Koh, Tan HH, Lim FS, Emmanuel S, Bishop G. Premarital sexual intercourse among adolescents in an Asian country: multilevel ecological factors. Pediatrics 2009; 124(1):e44-52.
- 11. Chua, A. C., Leo, Y.S., Cavailler, P., Chu, C., Ng, A., et al. (2012). Opt-out of Voluntary HIV Testing: A Singapore Hospital's Experience. PLoS ONE 7(4): e34663. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0034663
- 12. Raymond B T Lim, Olive N Y Cheung, Bee Choo Tai, Mark I-C Chen, Roy K W Chan, Mee Lian Wong. Efficacy of multicomponent culturally tailored HIV/STI prevention interventions targeting foreign female entertainment workers: a quasi-experimental trial Sex Transm Infect 2018;0:1–8. doi:10.1136/sextrans-2017-053203
- 13.Lim RBT, Tham DKT, Tai BC, Adaikan PG, Wong ML*. Efficacy of Human Immunodeficiency Virus/Sexually Transmitted Infection Trial on Condom Use among Heterosexual Men Patronizing Entertainment Establishments Who Engaged in Casual or Paid Sex in Singapore. Sex Transm Dis. 2017 Sep;44(9):539-546.
- 14. Wong ML, Y S Ng J, K W Chan R, T W Chio M, B T Lim R, Koh D. Randomized controlled trial of abstinence and safer sex intervention for adolescents in Singapore: 6-month follow-up. Health Educ Res. 2017 Jun 1;32(3):233-243.
- 15. Junice Ng, Roy KWC, Martin TWC, Raymond LBT, David K, Mee Lian Wong*, An abstinence and safer sex intervention for adolescents attending the public STI clinic in Singapore: 12-month randomized controlled trial. Journal of Adolescent Health 2018 Apr 13. pii: S1054-139X(18)30009-0.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This project was convened and funded by Action for AIDS Singapore

EDITORIAL TEAM

Lead: Sumita Banerjee (Action for AIDS)

Co-Lead: Roy Chan (Action for AIDS)

Avin Tan (Action for AIDS)

Daniel Mok (Hogan Lovells)

SECTIONAL LEADS & CO-LEADS

KEY POPULATIONS

High Risk Heterosexual Men

Lead: Edwin Lim (Action for AIDS)

Co-Lead: Terry Lim (Action for AIDS)

Men who have Sex with Men

Lead: Daniel Le & Avin Tan (Action for AIDS)

Co-Lead: Gary Lim (The Bear Project)

HIDDEN POPULATIONS

Transgender Persons

Lead: June Chua (The T-Project)

Co-Lead: Daryl Goh (The T-Project)

Unregulated Sex Workers

Lead: Vanessa Ho (Project X)

Co-Lead: Roslinda Binte Mohamad Noor

(DSC Clinic)

Persons who use Drugs

Lead: Rayner Tan (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of

Singapore)

Co-Lead: Steven Wong (Lifeline)

GENERAL POPULATION

Late Presenters

Lead: Ellen Chan (DSC Clinic)

COMMUNITY WORKFORCE: General

Practitioners and Community Groups providing

services to key populations

Lead: Tan Kok Kuan (DTAP Clinic)

Co-Lead: Jonathan Ti (DTAP Clinic)

STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION: Tackling HIV-Related Stigma and Discrimination

Lead: Avin Tan (Action for AIDS)

Co-Lead: Ho Lai Peng (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

CLINICAL TECHNOLOGIES: Normalising and Scaling-Up the Use of PrEP

Lead: Benson Yeo (DSC Clinic)

Co-Lead: Wong Chen Seong (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

MONITORING & EVALUATION: Monitoring and Evaluation of HIV Prevention Programmes

Lead: Wong Mee Lian (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Co-Lead: Raymond Lim (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

PARTICIPANTS

Sumita Banerjee (Action for AIDS)

Ellen Chan (DSC Clinic)

Roy Chan (Action for AIDS)

Jolene Cheng (AIDS Link)

Martin Chio (DSC Clinic)

Angela Chow (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

June Chua (The T-Project)

Chai Chwan (Anteh Dispensary Pte Ltd)

Sophia Clare (NUS Probono Law)

Alex Cook (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Raymond Fong (Changi General Hospital)

James Foong (DSC Clinic)

Jasmine Foong (Singapore General Hospital)

Daryl Goh (The T Project)

Tynnyi Goh (Inter-Uni LGBT Network Singapore)

Lokman Hakeem (Action for AIDS)

Anwar Hashim (Action for AIDS)

Ho Lai Peng (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

Vanessa Ho (Project X)

Rahman Katama (DSC Clinic)

Ajmal Khan (Lifeline)

Daniel Le (for Action for AIDS)

Lee Cheng Chuan (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

Leow Yangfa (Oogachaga)

Edwin Lim (for Action for AIDS)

Raymond Lim (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Shawne Lim (DSC Clinic)

Terry Lim (Action for AIDS)

Fong Lin (AIDS Link)

Jing Lin (Action for AIDS)

Roslinda Binte Mohamad Noor (DSC Clinic)

Chrystal Ng (NUS Probono Law)

Dariusz Piotr Olszyna (National University Hospital)

Mukul Prasad (Inter-Uni LGBT Network Singapore)

Kiesha Prem (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Sharon Quaye (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Sherry Sherqueshaa (Project X)

Miak Siew (Free Community Church)

Theresa Soon (DSC Clinic)

Avin Tan (Action for AIDS)

Alaric Tan (The Greenhouse)

Calvin Tan (Action for AIDS)

Tan Kok Kuan (DTAP Clinic)

Rayner Tan (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Alvin Teo (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Tham Yuen Han (WeCare)

Jonathan Ti (DTAP Clinic)

Adrian Tyler (Action for AIDS)

Wong Chen Seong (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

Christina Wong (FHI360)

Wong Mee Lian (Saw Swee Hock School of Public Health, National University of Singapore)

Nicole Wong (for National University Hospital)

Steven Wong (Lifeline)

Benson Yeo (DSC Clinic)

Rachel Yeo (Inter-Uni LGBT Network Singapore)

Jing Yi (National Centre for Infectious Diseases)

Yong Lee Ling (Sengkang General Hospital)

OBSERVERS

Michelle Horn (GSK)

Pamela Kang (ViiV)

Jean Lee (Gilead)

RuiHon (Gilead)

Soe Than (GSK)

Darren Wong (Gilead)



Print copies are available from Action for AIDS Singapore. Please contact **Avin Tan** at avin.tan@afa.org.sg For digital version please visit **afa.org.sg/endingHIV**

